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Independence Day 2020 

My Beloved in the Lord, 

 

We are all graced with an abundance of gifts from God which are too manifold to enumerate and too precious to 
fathom. These gifts encompass each and every aspect of our lives and include every person we meet, every sight we 
behold, and every breath we breathe. Yet none of these can compare to one particular  gift which God has given to 
humanity, and to humanity alone – freedom. 
 

“Freedom” is an exceptionally substantial term and it is truly  impossible to describe its vast meaning for us                    
Orthodox Christians. In contemporary society it amounts to an individualistic expression of self-determination and 
autonomy. We often speak of a freedom from something. Yet, in Orthodoxy it has a deeper meaning since we                     
envision it as a freedom towards something. Freedom in the Orthodox context does not entail doing whatever we               
desire, but in receiving this gift from God, it must then reflect the manner in which we received it. Thus, we must 
use our freedom in love. God gave us this gift not out of compulsion, but willingly out of His own love for us. 
So too are we called to exercise our freedom in love because we are a reflection of our Creator and, as such, our             
individuality is not entirely our own. Therefore, it is evident that this gift of freedom is not a freedom from an-
other, but a freedom towards love especially as we hear in Scripture, 

“You, my brothers and sisters, were called to be free. But do not use your freedom to indulge the flesh; rather, 
serve one another humbly in love” (Gal. 5:13). 
 

It is with  this understanding of freedom – Christian freedom – that we should reflect on its meaning as we 
celebrate our nation’s 242nd anniversary of its independence. We often hear countless politicians, media                        
personalities, and fellow  citizens who reference the word “freedom” as a rallying cry, sometimes as a means to                
remind us of the sacrifices that were made to “form a more perfect union.” Other times, however, it  is                      
lamentably used as an empty declaration the means of which are to further a particular point of view. This                       
application of the term “freedom” often reduces it down to a mantra to be broadcast rather than elevating it as a               
principle to be upheld.  Furthermore, it becomes far too easy to lose sight of the essence of this gift which God has 
made us beneficiaries. 
 

In exercising our freedom in love, we are enabled to right wrongs when we see injustices, to heal pain when we 
encounter suffering, and to bring tranquility to a world in chaos. It encourages us to lift up the dejected, to comfort 
the marginalized, and to give voice to those too frail to be heard. It opens our eyes to the plight  of our     
neighbor regardless of race, gender, age, socio-economic status, or nationality  because every person bears the 
unmistakable and distinct image of Christ within them and is entitled to their God-given dignity  of personhood. 
Freedom in love motivates us to advocate for those whose freedoms are oppressed such as our  Mother  Church,  
the Ecumenical Patriarchate of Constantinople, the nation of Cyprus, the Syrian and Armenian peoples, and 
countless others who have endured untold  horrors and atrocities within the past century. 
 

If, however, we choose to use our freedom in another way – in a manner that promotes exclusion, apathy, or 
that seeks to set a chasm between us and the other – then we create for ourselves an unbridgeable divide  which not 
only separates us from our neighbor, but also eternally separates us from God. This would denigrate the very gift of 

freedom given by God and entrusted to us to safeguard. Squandering this gift would evoke the fear of one of our 
founding fathers, John Adams, when he said, “Oh posterity! You will never know how much it cost the present              
generation to preserve your freedom. I hope you will make good use of it. If you do not, I shall repent in heaven 
that I ever took half the pains to preserve it.” 
 

Let the celebration of our nation’s independence inspire us to seek this freedom in love continually within our 
hearts and minds so that it may permeate our very being and so that we may be encouraged to become ambassadors 
of freedom everywhere and for every person seeking justice throughout the world.  “Thanks be to God for His          
indescribable gift!” (2 Cor. 9:15). 
 

With Paternal Love and Blessings, 

   
                † E V A N G E L O S  
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June Parish Council Highlights 

Treasurer Jim Katsaros reported that our financials remain strong, thanks to the generosity of our 
members. Stewardship year to date is slightly above last year, and expenses are below last year’s 
level. Jim also reported on behalf of the Outreach Committee, which has a list of volunteers if any of 
our members need help. 

Andrea Junes Baker thanked the committee members supervising the opening of our church for                
worship. Our procedures are working well and adjustments are made when needed. Father will offer 
reminders to insure the safety of attendees. 

The central pews of the nave have now been cleaned and restored.  

Steve Julias presented the recommendation of the Festival Executive Committee that this year’s Greek Festival be      
cancelled, offering the reasons for this action. The Parish Council voted unanimously to accept this recommendation. 
Too much uncertainty is the reason for this action. 

 Lambros Deligan reported that the equipment has arrived for the upgrades to our live streaming. Appreciation 
was expressed to Nick Bambacus, Chris Stathis, and Lambros Deligan for their efforts to install the system. Lambros 
also proposed a replacement for the Cathedral secretary’s computer, which is over ten years old and not functioning             
adequately to cover the needs of our secretary. Also approved was a Zoom license for our Cathedral, which may also be 
used by our ministries and organizations. 

The Archdiocese Clergy – Laity Congress will convene virtually in September. When more information is available,                 
delegates will be selected.  

Dave Meyers recommended that Staff that has voluntarily undergone salary reductions now return to full                         
compensation.  

Andrea Junes Baker complimented how beautiful our Cathedral courtyard looks and recommended some pruning to 
enhance the appearance. 

Community Registry 

Births 

A son, Paul Frederick, was born to Justin and Melissa 

Mitchell Brannigan on May 15, 2020. Congratulations to 

the happy couple. 

Deaths 

Sharman Mather, sister in law to Glynn and Andrea 

Baker, and aunt to Drew Baker and Alexis Pope, passed 

from this life on May 30, 2020, in New York.                        

May her memory be eternal. 

George Derdevanis, husband of Dina Derdevanis, and 

father of John Derdevanis and Kathleen Derdevanis passed 

from this life on June 2, 2020, in Richmond. May his 

memory be eternal. 

Lyubov Sviderska, mother of Irina Sviderskiy, passed 

from this life on June 9, 2020, in Richmond.                       

May her memory be eternal. 

Paraskevi Grammenos, wife of Athanasios , and              

mother or John, passed from this life on June 23, 2020,        

in Richmond. May her memory be eternal. 

Congratulations 

To Elena Edwards, who has been named the CEO of    

Allianz’s U.S. Business Unit. Allianz Partners is a Henrico 

County—based travel insurance and travel assistance                 

company with about 1.000 Richmond-area employees.   

Axia! 

 

Employment Opportunity 

An independent living facility is in need of a driver for 

an SUV or small bus to transport its residents.                         

It would be a 32 hours/week job with benefits.                  

Contact the Cathedral office if you are interested. 
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RICHMOND CHAPTER NUMBER 83  

AHEPA Minute – July 2020  

I hope all is well with all of you and your families!  

Unfortunately, this year due to the coronavirus pandemic we were not able to host our AHEPA 

luncheon with our òfamousó food and our òmost famousó òbaked Alaskaó dessert to honor our 

high school and college graduates. We did, however, present the AHEPA scholarships and                   

congratulate our recipients in a virtual ceremony after Church on May 17 th . 

The AHEPA scholarship  

¶ In memory of Paul Dracos  was awarded to Joey Chavez , son of Al and Connie Chavez. Joey is 

a junior at the University of Virginia studying cognitive science in the pre -med program.  

¶ In memory of John T. Sotos  was awarded to Ben Loucas,  son of Jonathan and Krista Loucas. 

Ben is a freshman at Longwood University studying Spanish.  

¶ Was awarded to Stamos – Sam Loucas  son of Jonathan and Krista Loucas. Sam is a junior at 

Longwood University studying nursing.  

¶ Was awarded to Evi -Ero Spears who graduated from Mills Godwin High School and will be   

attending Clemson University to pursue a degree in communications.  

Congratulations to all of you and your families! Good luck in your studies! We applaud you and 

wish you the best in your future! Remember Homer's phrase in Iliad " ɚʅʘʉ ɻʍʅʎʐʀʞʀʅʉΦΦΦ"  which 

means "always strive for excellence..."  Do try to practice it, not only in your studies but in your 

lives too!  

The E in AHEPA stands for education . We are proud of supporting education and of our long     

history of scholarship giving that started in the late 80õs and has grown since then to more than 

$120,000 in scholarship awards. The AHEPA scholarship fund started with seed money and        

donations, and it has grown through wise investments and fundraising events that we sponsor 

and you the community support. We thank you for that support!  

We have had our last virtual meeting on June 11 and although not physically next to each other 

we managed to finish our business for the summertime and enjoyed some good òpareaó as well. 

We will be in touch and resume in September. Have a good summer and stay safe and healthy!  

Visit our own AHEPA website: http://www.district3ahepa.com/mydistrict/83  to see our history, 

photos and presentations.  

John Bletsos  

President, Richmond Chapter #83  

 

http://www.district3ahepa.com/mydistrict/83
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Dear Sisters, 
 
It seems like only yesterday that I was nervously waiting               

outside of the Keritsis Conference room to be initiated into 

the Daughters of Penelope. I did not know what to expect, 

but I was hoping to make new friends and felt very lucky 

that you would even consider the idea of making a then shy 

22 year old a member of your organization, let alone initiating me  into the Sisterhood! Fast              

forward to two years ago and I am being sworn into the office of President. This, however,                    

happened with much hesitation on my part, due to the sheer fact that I did not feel qualified 

enough to lead such a group of talented, educated women. Only after a lot of encouragement from 

everyone, did I finally accept. My only hope is that I served you well as President and made you 

proud to be a Daughter.  

Today, as my time comes to an end, I would like to take a moment to say THANK YOU! 

Thank you to all the officers who worked with unfaltering devotion on their duties over the past 

two years: Vice Presidents Linda Caruthers and Loretta Kirk, Secretary Shelia Demetriadis,                 

Treasurers Linda Axarlis, Donna Kontopanos, and Niki Karion, all members of the Board of              

Governors: Sisters Sondra Sealine, Niki Karon, Toula Halages and our PDG/District Advisor              

Sister Renee Mozingo. Thank you, Sisters, for helping me carry out our founder Alexandra                     

Apostolides’ dream and the legacy of Sisters before us! I couldn’t have done it without you!  

Last, but certainly not least, a special thank you to ALL Antiklea Sisters. Your help and      
support meant a lot to me as I tried my best to navigate the uncharted territory that was my                 
Presidency. I am grateful for the opportunity to have had this experience and to learn and grow 
from my (many!) mistakes. Even though it was challenging at times, it was also very rewarding. I 
learned a lot of new skills and made many lasting friendships. Thank you, Sisters! I am truly 
blessed to be part of such a welcoming, supportive, and loving Sisterhood! 
 
With Love in Theta Pi,  
 

Effie  

Effie Fotopoulos, President  
Daughters of Penelope  

Daughters of Penelope 

The Greece 2021 Committee has launched the platform for submitting proposals for the 

implementation of an action or event, in reference to the 200 years since the Greek                 

Revolution of 1821: https://apply.greece2021.gr/home/ 

Proposals can be submitted by Public or Private bodies, associations of individuals or 

private individuals. All proposals will be reviewed by the members of the Committee and based on their 

judgement, they will be included in the Committee Programme for implementation. 

1821-2021 , 200 Years of Modern Greece 

https://apply.greece2021.gr/home/


Ɂ ÓÓɯ3ÏÐÕÎÚɯÈÙÌɯ/ÖÚÚÐÉÓÌɯÛÖɯÛÏÌɯ.ÕÌɯ6ÏÖɯ!ÌÓÐÌÝÌÚɯÐÕɯ"ÏÙÐÚÛɂ 
 

June 2020 Stewardship Update 
 

Cathedral Family Members: 

June marks the first month since the pandemic where we have been able to attend church services together, 

even if in reduced capacity.   How wonderful this has been.  As you know, we have implemented many      

required steps in accordance with our Metropolis requirements as well as our State and local regulations to 

keep everyone safe.  We have worked diligently to accommodate all safety protocols and attendance has been 

increasing each Sunday. 

As I mentioned in the May update, please know that our Stewardship giving is holding its own.  Given these 

difficult circumstances, we are doing very well.  Many of you have continued sending the Cathedral your 

Stewardship offerings on a regular basis.  Our on-line giving remains steady and many of you are continuing 

to use our various platforms for remote giving such as our secure on-line donations found on our website.  We 

also have received donations through our newest Mobile App that was recently launched.  Our new Text                 

Giving program is also being utilized. 

We all know that our Festival for this year has been formally canceled due to the virus.  While our financial 

position is strong, we all need to recognize that there will be no Festival income this year to supplement our 

operating budget.  However, I have a high degree of confidence that we will meet all our financial obligations 

with your continued giving and support. Your giving has absolutely sustained us under these difficult                

circumstances.  We are truly blessed. 

Thank You for your support.  Whether it be financial or in spirit, know that you are always in our thoughts 

and prayers.  I look forward to seeing you soon as we worship together again in our Sanctuary.  Please remain 

safe, stay healthy, and may God continue to bless you and your family. 

With Christôs blessings, 

 

Mike Pantele  ï 2020 Stewardship Chairman 
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New City of Richmond Driving Ordinance 

On June 9, 2020, a new ordinance in the City of Richmond took effect. The law does not apply 

to drivers lawfully stoped or parked or emergency situations. 

Holding a device while talking into it, pressing buttons, using a touchscreen, listening to      

music, viewing a map, reading a message or using social media or otherwise making use of the 

device is a violation. 

The violation is a primary offense and a traffic infraction with a fine of $125.00 and $250.00 for second or 

subsequent offenses. Ordinance no. 2019-288 (City Code 20-40.1) 
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Dear Cathedral Families, 

 As we are now in the thick of the summer 

months, a lot of thoughts of what is usually                

going on around this time enter my head.                   

Typically, we would have wrapped up the Annual 

Greek Festival about a month ago. Vacation 

Church School would have been last week and 

now my full focus would be towards Camp Good             

Shepherd – Virginia which would be starting in 

one week. And don’t forget the many beautiful 

baptisms and weddings which fill this time of the 

year, scattered throughout these months. Of 

course this is not the case though, the COVID-19 

pandemic unfortunately halted these events as 

well as so many other events in different aspects 

of our lives. It seemed as though we started to 

see the light at the end of the tunnel with states 

beginning to reopen and life slowly returning to 

as close to normal as possible. But with cases   

beginning to rise once again, the future is                      

uncertain.  

 One thing is known however, and that is that our church and community are still present. It 

has been difficult the last few months not being able to offer the typical ministries of the church 

which have become such a big part of my life, but two things have comforted me during this time: 

the first being that this pandemic is forcing us to be more creative with our ministries and what we 

are offering to you the families. The second is that we will once again, in the future, be able to                    

offer the ministries that provide faith, community, and support to the families that are closer to 

what we knew before the pandemic. We have already begun to work with the ministry heads to see 

what the fall will look like for ministries such as Religious Education, Greek School, GOYA, Family 

Ministries, and others. It is our promise that providing the ministries of the church to you the                 

families is essential and we will do so to the best of our capabilities. 

 I pray that our Lord continues to protect us as well as the whole world, that His healing hand 

will help those suffering from all sicknesses, especially the Coronavirus. I also pray that He be with 

our country and all those suffering from injustices of any kind. 

 

Dean Tiggas 

 



The Cathedral Newsletter is published monthly by the Greek Orthodox Cathedral of Virginia,  

30 Malvern Avenue, Richmond, VA 23221.   Fr. Nicholas Bacalis, Dean  Email: office@vagocathedral.org      

Website: www.vagocathedral.org  

 Phone (804) 355-3687   

Edition: July 2020 

ADDRESS  SERVICE  REQUESTED        

     

Page 8           Volume 62, Issue 7 

The Greek Orthodox Metropolis of San Francisco is pleased to announcement the 
appointment of the V. Rev. Archimandrite John E. Constantine as Chancellor as of 
June 1, 2020. Father John has been serving as priest in the Archdiocese for nearly 29 
years, and in the Metropolis of San Francisco since 1998. 

“Father John brings strong leadership abilities, a history of distinguished service as a 
clergyman, and strong administrative experience which will undoubtedly contribute 
to his success as Chancellor. He is a man of deep faith and commitment to his                   
ministry, and he will bring new energy and direction to this important position,” 
stated His Eminence Metropolitan Gerasimos of San Francisco. “With a Metropolis 
as large and geographically diverse as ours, I am confident that Father John will be 
of tremendous support to our clergy and parishes, as well as to the continued growth 
and development of our ministries that serve our faithful.” 

Father John was born in Richmond, Virginia, to Ernest (of blessed memory) and Artemis Constantine. His 
mother Rita as well as his sister Frances Krushlenisky and brother Paul Constantine are active members of 
our Cathedral. AXIOS to Fr. John! 

V. Rev. Archimandrite John E. Constantine Appointed as Chancellor for the Greek            
Orthodox Metropolis of San Francisco 

Philoptochos Zoom Meeting 

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001ejuTseuEfYA9kvbpz8-czq0a0bSmTuB9JZJaNSqEn_llDEcCOQhpNga83RtZqR-v_H98g5QNG-3sL-VGW0wc6vcSHg4ArKYAkR4rkk6Em17WzB0xVq2S2ArRaCNke4QITgv6OuLgPOCKN-ltPijgXMxOdGzdb_NSCvadv1G09tGgjCTuEnr6YYqBS-c_Z3DBfo22dLfJRKW73XgV3yJEucwt48wKqAa

